

#### Waunakee Middle School

August 2025

Greetings Waunakee Middle School families,

We are excited to welcome you to Waunakee Community Middle School (WCMS) for the 25-26 school year. The transition from the intermediate school to the middle school can bring both excitement and anxiety to students and families, as the student experience changes significantly. There is more student independence, freedom, and choice in middle school when it comes to classes, activities, and even lunch. However, this comes with learning the responsibility that comes with that increased freedom - both to self and to others. We look forward to partnering with our families to help our students grow academically and as community members, and working together to make the 2025-26 school year a positive, memorable learning experience for all.

Our goals at WCMS will be to help our students grow academically as well as develop socially into contributing members of our community. To accomplish this, we will need to work together as educators and families, building partnerships that will help us best support our students at school and at home. Parents and guardians, please reach out to your child's teachers when you have questions or concernsyour knowledge and contributions are critical for us to be able to meet your child's needs. After all, no one knows a child better than the people who live with them. It is our work as a team that will allow our children to achieve optimum success.

Students, we urge you to get involved in events and activities that occur at your school. Our community will be the strongest when we have all members sharing their unique skills and talents with others, leading to us learning from each other. When we learn from the unique experiences of others, we learn to see our differences as assets, which results in a stronger community. If you ever have concerns or questions, please do not hesitate to seek out an adult. We are always here if you need to connect with us.

This student handbook is provided to help everyone understand the expectations of our school and district. It covers a wide array of topics - please commit to spending some time as a family reviewing the topics in this book so that we will all have a common understanding of these expectations. Students and parents/guardians are invited to seek additional clarification or understanding regarding any topic within this handbook.

It is with great pleasure and excitement that we welcome you to the 2025-26 school year.

Jeff Kenas Principal Mike Zibell Assistant Principal

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

The following table of contents is listed according to topic area and in the order of chapters. If you are unable to find an item, please let us know. We are open to suggestions to make this handbook easier for all to understand and use. For guidance on topics not covered in this handbook, please refer to the <u>Waunakee Community School District Board Policies</u>.

#### WELCOME INFORMATION

- 1 Personal Welcome
- 2-5 Table of Contents
- 6 Statement of Non-Discrimination
- 6 Americans with Disabilities Statement of Accommodation

#### ENROLLMENT/WITHDRAWAL INFORMATION

- 6 Enrollment/Withdrawal
- 6 Court Orders

#### EFFECTIVE SCHOOL/FAMILY COMMUNICATION

7 Procedures

# ATTENDANCE INFORMATION (849-2060)

- 8 First Day of School
- 8 Arrival at School
- 8 End of Day
- 8 Absences
- 9 Leaving School during the Day
- 9 Health Guidelines for Attendance
- 10 Approved Legal Excuses for Student Absence
- 11 Make-up Work
- 11 Late Arrivals to School
- 12 Anticipated Absences/Family Vacations
- 12 Tardiness to Class
- 12 Truancy
- 12 Infinite Campus
- 13 School Closing/Delay

#### TRANSPORTATION INFORMATION

- 13 Busing
- 13 Bicycles
- 13 Skateboards/Skates/Scooters
- 14 Dropping Off/Picking Up Students
- 14 Field Trips/Field Trip Guidelines

# SAFETY AND HEALTH

- 15 Accidents/Illness
- 15 Medication
- 15 Immunizations
- 16 Emergency Procedures
- 16 Automated External Defibrillator (AED)
- 16 Inclement Weather Information
- 16 Student Insurance Programs
- 16 District Guidelines on Pets in Classroom

#### STUDENT PROCEDURES

- 17 Lockers/Locks
- 17 Locker Rooms
- 18 Lunch
- 18 Free/Reduced Lunch
- 18 Student Fees
- 19 Nutrition Break
- 19 Announcements
- 19 Hallway Passes
- 19 Phone Calls/Messages
- 20 Cell Phones
- 20 Visitors
- 20 Lost and Found
- 20 Student Posters, Decorations, and Advertisements
- 20 Card and Gift Exchange

# **BELL SCHEDULES**

21 Daily Schedule

# **CLASSES AND GRADING**

22	General Information
22	Academic Honesty Policy
24	Internet and Other Computer Networks
27	Chromebooks
27	Requests for Class Changes
28	Homeroom
28	Acceleration
28	Assignment Notebook
28	Homework
29	Progress Reports
29	Grade Reports
29	Infinite Campus
29	Honor Roll
30	Promotion-Retention
30	Parent/Guardian-Student-Teacher Conferences
30	Student Records
31	Notification of Pupil Record Rights
32	Notification of Pupil Privacy Rights

# STUDENT BEHAVIORAL EXPECTATIONS

33	General Information
33	Positive Behavior Interventions and Supports
34	Classroom Code of Conduct
37	Equal Education Opportunities
37	Student Discrimination Complaint Procedures
37	Title IX Sec. 504 Complaint Procedure
37	Harassment
38	Sexual Harassment
39	Bullying
39	Discrimination Complaint Procedures
40	Procedures for Dealing with Harassing Behavior
41	Hazing
42	Grooming and Dress
44	Prohibited Items
44	Water bottles
44	Electronic Communication Devices
45	Artificial Intelligence
45	Drug Free Schools

- 46 Care of School Property/Vandalism
- 46 Gang Related Activities
- 46 Violence or Threatening Behavior
- 46 Weapons and Look Alike (Facsimile) Weapons
- 47 Detentions
- 47 Referrals
- 47 Suspensions
- 47 Expulsion

#### PARENT/GUARDIAN, COMMUNITY INVOLVEMENT

- 49 Parent Teacher Organization
- 49 Confidentiality as It Relates to Volunteers
- 49 Board of Education

#### REQUIRED NOTICES

- 50 Title IX
- 51 Access to Patient HealthCare Records
- Letter from Human Resources Director on the Elementary and Secondary Education Act (E.S.E.A.).

#### PUPIL TRANSPORTATION HANDBOOK

The information in this handbook is not all-inclusive. Additional information is available in the Board of Education Policies available online at the district website and in the District office. All material in this handbook is subject to change based on changes in Board of Education policy, state and local laws, and individual circumstances. This handbook and other relevant information can be accessed online at <a href="https://www.waunakee.k12.wi.us/families/handbooks">https://www.waunakee.k12.wi.us/families/handbooks</a>.

Please check the district and school website frequently for current information:

If you have questions that remain unanswered after reviewing this handbook, please contact the office at 849-2060 for clarification or additional information.

#### STATEMENT OF NON-DISCRIMINATION

The Waunakee Community School District is committed to a policy of nondiscrimination on the basis of age, race, creed, color, physical, mental, emotional, or learning disability, marital status, sex, sexual orientation, national origin, ancestry, arrest record, conviction record, membership in the national guard, state defense force or any reserve component of the military forces of the

United States or this state or nonuse of lawful products off the employer's premises during non-working hours or any other factor provided for by state and federal laws and regulations.

Inquiries regarding interpretation and application of this policy shall be referred to the following designated compliance officer: Director of Human Resources for the Waunakee Community School District.

# AMERICANS WITH DISABILITIES STATEMENT OF ACCOMMODATION

The Americans with Disabilities Act requires public institutions to provide accommodations for individuals with disabilities. Individuals requiring the assistance of auxiliary aids or special accommodations because of a disability are asked to contact the sponsoring group or school office at 849-2060 at least 24 hours prior to the event to arrange for appropriate accommodations.

#### ENROLLMENT AND WITHDRAWAL INFORMATION

#### **ENROLLMENT/WITHDRAWAL**

Students new to the district should come with their Parents/Guardians to the district office at 905 Bethel Circle. Here, you will meet with the district's registrar, Julie Gengler. Students withdrawing from the school should have their parents/guardians contact the guidance office. A release of information form must be signed by parents/guardians to have student records transferred to the new school.

#### **COURT ORDERS**

Parents/Guardians must provide the school with current court orders. Parents/guardians must supply the middle school with a copy of any type of court order that may affect the student (e.g. who may visit the child, who has access to records, etc). Orders will be maintained in the child's file. If any changes to the court order occur during the year, the school must be notified.

#### EFFECTIVE SCHOOL/FAMILY COMMUNICATION - WAUNAKEE COMMUNITY MIDDLE SCHOOL

Although things typically go very smoothly with teacher/student/family communications, there are going to be some conflicts between staff, students, and families - most often the result of misunderstandings or miscommunications. What follows is a protocol designed to promote direct, open, and respectful communication so that problems and concerns can be worked out quickly and effectively between the parties involved. We expect students and families to follow this protocol. In turn, our staff members pledge to be sensitive to your concerns, to maintain confidentiality and to return calls in a timely manner. By working together, we can continue and strengthen our commitment to excellence.

#### Parents & Students

1. **Speak directly to the teacher.** Students are encouraged to express their concerns directly to the teacher. If you, as a parent, however, are concerned about an issue involving your child's education, classroom experience, or grade, go right to the source and contact the teacher yourself. Teachers will make every effort to get back to you as quickly as possible but it may take a day or two. Please be patient. If you do not receive an email or call within two days, try again. If you haven't heard from the teacher in a reasonable amount of time, please proceed to the next step.



2. **Contact your child's school counselor.** They will contact personally with the teacher you are trying to reach, and have them reach out to you. If after 2-3 days, the teacher still has connected with you, or you have connected with the teacher and an agreement on how to proceed could not be reached, please proceed to the next step.



3. **Reach out to one of the principals.** The principal will listen to your concerns and how you felt the resolution was not reasonable. The principal will also connect with the teacher to hear what they have to say. The next step would most likely be an in-person meeting involving the teacher, student, family member(s), and one of the principals, in an effort to resolve the issue. If you are not satisfied after this step, you may proceed to the next option.



4. If your problem has not been resolved through the Principal's office, contact the Director of Secondary Curriculum and Instruction, then the Superintendent, and ultimately, the Board of Education.

#### **ATTENDANCE INFORMATION**

ATTENDANCE LINE: 849-2065 Attendance policies and information are also posted online.

<u>FIRST DAY OF SCHOOL</u> On the first day of school (September 2, 2025) for the 2025-2026 school year, ONLY 7<sup>th</sup> graders will be in attendance. On September 3, 2025 all students will be in attendance.

#### ARRIVAL AT SCHOOL

Students that arrive prior to 8:05 a.m. are to walk around the building to the blacktop playground area in the back of the building. Students are recommended not to arrive prior to 8:00 a.m. as adult supervision doesn't start until this time. Students will remain outside until the first bell rings at 8:05 a.m. School starts at 8:15 a.m. and ends at 3:35 p.m. Students remain outside except in inclement weather (extremely cold or wet). If weather does not permit students to remain outside, they will go to the café or the gym, based on a rotating 1/2/3 schedule by grade level. Students will remain supervised in that area until the first bell rings, at 8:05 a.m. At the 8:05 bell, students are allowed to eat a nutrition snack in the cafe, go to their locker, and then go to their first period class, which begins at 8:15.

#### END OF DAY

Students are expected to depart the building promptly when they are done with their school responsibilities or activities. Students are supervised outdoors until the last bus departs. Students are expected to wait for their parents/guardian either towards the front of the building in the parking lot drop off/pick up area, or in the event of inclement weather, indoors in the main entryway. Students may not wander the halls or loiter in the school.

#### <u>ABSENCES</u>

School attendance laws require children to attend school regularly. School authorities must enforce the law as cited in state statute 118.15 and school board policy 430. Approved legal excuses for children are listed in school board policy series 430 and in an upcoming paragraph.

The attendance office is located in the main office and is open from 7:30 AM-4:00 PM. The Infinite Campus Parent Portal provides parents with the most timely assistance for future attendance matters and is always available to record absence requests from your electronic device.

If a student is to be absent from school, please go to the Infinite Campus Parent Portal > Menu > More > Absence Requests. Complete information requested and then Submit

If you need help accessing Infinite Campus, please contact our District Registrar, Julie Gengler. at 608-849-2000

The attendance voicemail is always available for questions and help with adjustments to previously requested absences. (608-849-2065).

If a student is to be absent from school, parents/guardians may also call 849-2065 or email <a href="mailto:wms\_attendance@waunakee.k12.wi.us">wms\_attendance@waunakee.k12.wi.us</a> on the day of the absence or prior to the absence. Outside of office hours, parents/guardians may email or call the same number and leave a message on the attendance line voicemail.

Please provide the following information: name of student, grade level, individual calling for the student, number of days absent, and reason for absence.

If the office was not informed of an absence through an email or phone call *prior to the absence*, the student must, upon arrival at school, provide a written excuse, signed by their parent/guardian, dated, and stating the reason for the absence. Without a written, signed note, or a phone call to our attendance line, the absence is unexcused until clarified. Written excuses are required by Board of Education policy. Email messages in place of a written note are acceptable provided the email address is tied to a parent or legal guardian in Infinite Campus.

Parents/guardians should contact teaching staff directly via email regarding homework. Students/Parents may also check Infinite Campus or Schoology for information on assignments. Students are responsible for work missed during absences.

Students participating in or attending a co-curricular program must be in attendance at school on the days that the specific activities they will be practicing or participating in are held. A student must be in attendance at school by 11:25 a.m. on a day in which he/she participates in an after-school activity. Exceptions to this rule are: emergency dental or medical appointments, school-sponsored field trips, and family emergencies. These need prior approval of the principal or assistant principal.

# **LEAVING SCHOOL DURING THE DAY**

Although we encourage families to make appointments after school hours, we know that occasionally students must leave. A parent/guardian should put the request into the Infinite Campus parent portal, call the attendance line, or send a written, dated, and signed note from a parent/guardian to the main office prior to the start of school in the morning (between 8:05 and 8:15 a.m.), prior to the student's leaving.

#### Partial Day Absence: If a student needs to leave school, for any reason:

- Upon receiving notice that a student needs to leave the building, the student's early release time will be recorded in Infinite Campus with a note to teachers that states, "Departing (time) AM/PM."
- Students will be given a pass from the main office to use to leave the building. When it is time for the student to leave, they should show the pass to leave to the teacher.
- Once the student leaves their classroom, they need to report to the main office to sign out
  on the computer at the attendance desk before exiting the building.

- Likewise, when they come in during the school day they should always sign back in at the attendance desk, and get a pass to class.
- If a student becomes ill or injured while at school, they should report to the Health Office for assessment and a call to parents/guardians.
- If we have any questions about whether or not a student should be leaving, we will contact parents/guardians.

#### **HEALTH GUIDELINES FOR ATTENDANCE**

Students should remain home / will be sent home from school if they:

- Have been experiencing episodes of vomiting or diarrhea in the last 24 hours
- Have a temperature of 100.4 degrees or higher. Students must be fever free for 24 hours without fever reducing medication before returning to school
- Are experiencing any symptoms severe enough to hinder participation in class and school activities (i.e., headache, body aches, fatigue, pain)
- Have cold symptoms that are not well contained
- Possibly have an untreated communicable illness (i.e., strep throat, impetigo, scabies, draining pink eye)

We encourage parents to send students to school each day if injury or illness does not significantly compromise the student's health and there is no threat of communicable disease to others. A phone call to school to explain an absence is required on the day your child will remain at home. Parents are required to provide the school with current, accurate phone numbers to support school contact with parents. If you have any questions about these guidelines, please call the school nurse.

#### LEGAL EXCUSES FOR ABSENCES

#### Board-Approved Legal Excuses

The superintendent or designated building attendance officer may approve legal excuses for the following reasons:

- Evidence that the student is not in proper physical or mental condition to attend school (written statement from physician may be required; valid for up to 30 days)
- Illness in the immediate family requiring the student's absence due to family responsibilities
- Medical, dental, chiropractic, optometric, or other valid professional appointments (parents requested to schedule during non-school hours)
- Death in the immediate family or funerals for close relatives
- Religious holidays
- Court appearance or legal procedure requiring student attendance
- Quarantine imposed by a public health officer
- Attendance at special events of educational value (principal approval required)
- Approved school activities during class time

Family Handbook

Updated May 2025

Special circumstances showing good cause (advance principal approval required)

# Parent-Excused Absences

A student may be excused by their parent or guardian for any reason for no more than 10 days (all or part) in a school year. This includes discretionary absences such as family vacations/travel, family weddings, hunting, etc. Students so excused are responsible for making up work during the absence.

Once a student reaches 10 parent-excused days, subsequent absences are considered unexcused. A student is considered habitually truant after 5 unexcused days (all or part).

Parents are encouraged to check attendance online through Infinite Campus.

#### MAKE UP WORK

All work and exams missed due to an absence must be completed according to building guidelines. All work and exams, including quarterly and semester exams missed due to a school-imposed suspension, must be completed upon return to school within reasonable time limits, as set by teaching staff in cooperation with school administration. Exams given for absent or suspended students may be different from that given to students present for the test, but shall cover the same concepts and knowledge tested in the original test. If students miss school for a pre-arranged absence, the work is due per the scheduled return, unless previous arrangements are made with the teacher (for example, work missed on Monday is due back the Monday when the student returns to school).

# LATE ARRIVALS TO SCHOOL

Students who arrive late to school should go directly to the main office for a pass to enter class. Students will sign in when they arrive to provide a record of the time and date of arrival. If they have a written excuse from parents/guardians, or we have received a phone call explaining their late arrival, they will be given an excused entry pass. If they arrive late, without an acceptable excuse, they will be given an unexcused entry pass. Unexcused absences may be removed if parents/guardians provide a written, signed, and dated excuse or phone call to the office. Repeated unexcused late arrivals will prompt contact with parents/guardians and will eventually result in a truancy notice. Parents are encouraged to check attendance online through Infinite Campus.

#### ANTICIPATED ABSENCES/ FAMILY VACATIONS

School Board Policy Series 430 states students may be excused for family trips that can be taken only during the normal school term. The intent of this excuse is to provide an opportunity for students to accompany their parents/guardians on a vacation which cannot be scheduled when school is not in session. A parent/guardian shall be required to notify the building principal prior to leaving on vacation of the pending absence for the purpose of reviewing the student's attendance record and overall performance record. Student vacations or trips without parent/guardian

accompaniment are not excused absences. According to state statute, a child may be excused by the parent for no more than 10 days in the school year.

Anticipated absence forms are obtained from the school office prior to the absence. This absence request must be made in writing in advance of the absence and provide sufficient time for the student to obtain course-work from all of his/her teachers. Students should ensure they have all necessary work they are required to make up during their absence. All course-work shall be completed according to school guidelines for the absence to be excused.

#### TARDINESS TO CLASS

Students who are tardy to class are responsible for making up missed time with the individual teacher. The teacher may require the student to make that time up after school. It is the student's responsibility to inform their parents of any after school detention time they have earned. If tardiness continues, the student will be referred to administration. If tardiness continues after discussion with the administrator, truancy proceedings will be initiated. Parents/guardians will be kept well informed by teachers and administrators through phone calls and letters. If students are late to class, they should get a pass from the teacher who detained them. If they are late, but it is not due to a teacher, they should go directly to the class and explain the tardiness to the teacher. Again, the teacher will assign the appropriate consequence. Students should not come to the office for an unexcused pass if they are tardy to one class from another. Parents are encouraged to check attendance online through Infinite Campus.

#### **TRUANCY**

State statute 118.15 states, "Truancy means any absence of part or all of one or more days from school during which the school attendance officer has not been notified of cause of such absence by the parent or guardian of the absent pupil." A habitual truant is a student absent from school without an acceptable excuse for part or all of five or more days on which school is held during a school semester.

If a student is truant, parents/guardians will be notified, informed and receive information on the severity of the situation from administration. If the situation is repeated, a parent/guardian meeting will be requested. If efforts to reduce the truancy are ineffective, the student will be referred to appropriate agencies. The principal may request a statement from a local health officer, physician, or nurse explaining the student's absences. Parents/guardians will be kept well informed of the situation according to Board of Education policy.

The principal or attendance officer may discipline students who have unexcused absences. Discipline can be detention, in-school suspension, or other appropriate measures. Parents are encouraged to check attendance online through Infinite Campus.

#### INFINITE CAMPUS

Parents/guardians who are interested in accessing their children's quarterly grades, school attendance, and health related information online should contact Julie Gengler, District Registrar, at 608-849-0000, ext. 8470. This will give you access to Infinite Campus.

#### SCHOOL CLOSING/ DELAY

If school is closed or classes delayed for any reason, an announcement will be made over the radio. Please check the school or district website or tune to any of the following media stations:

Radio:	<u>Television:</u>		
WIBU (900 AM)	WOLX	(94.9 FM)	WKOW(Channel 27)
WHA (970 AM)	WMLI	(96.7 FM)	WISC (Channel 3)
WTSO (1070 AM)	WMGN	(98.1 FM)	WMTV (Channel 15)
WTDY (1480 AM)	WNWC	(102.5 FM)	WWQM (106.1 FM)

#### TRANSPORTATION

#### BUSING

Busing is provided by a contracted bus service. The direct phone number and manager's name will be available by calling the district office at 608- 849-2000.

Bus evacuation drills will be at least once per school year and all students present on the chosen date are required to participate.

Only students who are assigned to ride the bus throughout the school year may ride. Students who do not regularly ride a bus may not join a friend on the bus. If a bus student is going home with a friend on a different bus, the student needs to provide the main office with a signed, written request by their parent. The request will be approved by the administration and a bus pass will be given.

Questions regarding bus eligibility or route planning may be directed to the school bus company by calling (608) 850-5253.

The complete Pupil Transportation Handbook is included near the end of the handbook. Please refer to that section for all transportation information.

#### **BICYCLES**

Students are encouraged to ride bikes to school. Helmets should be worn and students must lock their bikes in the bike racks near the football/soccer field. Students may ride on the sidewalk near the entry on the South side of the parking lot (nearest high school). Students should follow a path around the south side of the lot to the west side of the lot. Students may not ride between or beside cars parked in the lot. Students entering school grounds from the east side (front of building) should walk their bike on the sidewalk in front of the school. Students will follow the paved path around the gym to the back of the school to enter the building.

# SKATEBOARDS, IN-LINE SKATES, BICYCLES

Students who use skateboards, in-line skates, or scooters should wear appropriate safety equipment. Skaters and scooters should remain on public sidewalks as they enter the school area. As soon as students are on school property, they need to remove their in-line

**skates, carry their skateboards, and walk their bicycles.** Skateboards and scooters are not allowed on the playground area or in the parking lot. In-line skates should be removed before entering the school and should not be used on the playground. Most inline skates, skateboards, and small scooters fit inside student lockers. If the item is too large, students should coordinate with their homeroom teacher to store the item in a classroom. If this arrangement is not workable, teachers will refer students to the office for assistance.

#### DROPPING OFF/ PICKING UP STUDENTS

Parents/guardians should use the front drop off/pick up area. Parents/guardians may not use the bus drop off/pick up area. Students arriving at school via car may be dropped off in the front drop off/pick up area or in the parking lot, near the northeastern corner of the school between the high school and middle school.

Drivers should not turn around and should not drive between parked cars. Only the perimeter of the parking lot should be used. If you have any questions, please ask!

When walking students are leaving the school at the front of the building, they should go from the front door directly to the sidewalk closest to South Street and proceed from that sidewalk.

ALWAYS BE CAUTIOUS OF CHILDREN ON BIKES, SKATEBOARDS, IN-LINE SKATES, SCOOTERS, or WALKING.

#### FIELD TRIPS GUIDELINES

Field trips are planned to enrich the school curriculum. You will be notified of all field trips. Participating in field trips is a privilege that may be revoked due to inappropriate behavior or low performance in classes.

Staff members arranging field trips will abide by current laws, regulations, and Board of Education policies.

Students are expected to complete and submit work from classes missed due to field trips. All assignments are to be submitted on their due date, unless other arrangements are made with the teacher. It is the student's responsibility to speak with teachers, know what homework they need to complete, pick up related materials, and make up for missed work or tests.

#### SAFETY AND HEALTH

#### **ILLNESS/INJURY**

If students become ill during the school day they should inform their teacher that they are not feeling well. If they become ill between classes, they should go to the upcoming class and inform that teacher. If the teacher determines that the student is too ill to remain in class, they will send them to the health office. Parents/guardians may be notified if their student is ill or injured. To ensure appropriate care, students may need to be picked up to go home. Review our Health Guidelines for Attendance HERE.

#### **MEDICATION**

When possible, we encourage families to administer medication to students at home. Check with their health care provider to see if prescribed medications can be given outside the school day and thereby eliminate bringing medication to school.

If your student requires prescription or over the counter medications at school, completed forms must be submitted to the health office with the medication prior to us administering them. All medications must be in their original containers with proper labels and not expired. The district is required to have a new medication consent form completed <u>each school year</u>, for each medication.

If your child is self-administering medication of any type on school grounds, the appropriate medication consent form must be completed and on file in the health office. If the student is self-administering the medication, the school district does not accept any responsibility for the self-administration of the medication, including but not limited to administration, storage supervision or documentation. The student may not share or distribute any self-administered medication to other students or individuals. Controlled substances can not be self carried and must be stored and administered from the health office.

- Prescription medications require parent/guardian and health care provider signature
  - Prescription Medication Consent Form
- Over the counter medications require parent/guardian signature
  - Over the Counter Medication Consent Form

#### **IMMUNIZATIONS**

Current immunization cards must be maintained on all students. If parents/guardians have The Wisconsin Student Immunization Law requires that all students in grades 4K through 12 meet the minimum requirements for immunizations to attend school. These requirements may be waived for religious, health or personal conviction reasons. A waiver must be signed and returned in order for the immunization to be waived. Failure to comply may result in exclusion of the child from school until the immunization is completed, or the waiver is signed. If parents/guardians have

immunization questions they contact the nurse at the school or they may refer to Board policy 453.2.

#### EMERGENCY PROCEDURES

Emergency procedures will be practiced regularly. Information specific to procedures that are to be followed will be posted in classrooms and explained by teachers. Students/visitors should follow teacher or administration directions. Four important things to remember with all emergencies within our district:

- Observe and Report suspicious behavior or concerns. Information is vital in mitigating emergencies.
- Remain Calm during an emergency. This allows good decision making and keeps things in perspective.
- Participate in all drills. Teach students and others the importance of being prepared.

#### AUTOMATED EXTERNAL DEFIBRILLATOR (AED)

There are three automated external defibrillators (AED) located at the middle school. They are located in the west hall of the first floor, outside of the gymnasium, and at the south end of the second floor near room 208. The locations are accessible to the general public at any time. The AED shall be used in emergency situations warranting its use by individuals trained in use of the device.

#### **INCLEMENT WEATHER INFORMATION**

Students should always dress appropriately for weather conditions (rain, snow, and cold weather). Before school each morning, students will remain outside, unless there is inclement weather. At times when significant precipitation or extreme temperatures warrant, students will gather in the cafeteria or gymnasium starting at 7:45am. Parents/guardians should discuss appropriate clothing with their children so they are prepared to be outside if there is rain, wind, snow, or cooler temperatures.

#### STUDENT INSURANCE

The school district provides an accident insurance plan for students at no cost. This insurance does not cover interscholastic athletics.

# <u>DISTRICT GUIDELINES REGARDING PETS IN THE CLASSROOM</u>

With the understanding that teachers are always made aware of the students with allergies, the district's guidelines allow for animals to be kept as pets in the classrooms of Waunakee Community School District. The following must be followed:

- Students must get the Principal's approval.
- A copy of the pet's current immunization records should be submitted to the Principal along with a request to bring the pet to school.
- Information about children's allergies should be reviewed prior to pets visiting the classroom. Students/parents should be informed when the pet will be in the classroom.
- The pet must be appropriately caged or on a leash no longer than five (5) feet in length.

• Student handling of the pet will be optional and dogs/cats must be muzzled if handling is anticipated within the classroom for safety reasons.

These guidelines were developed in consultation with persons knowledgeable about the subject, including public health officials.

#### STUDENT PROCEDURES

#### LOCKERS/ LOCKS

The school provides lockers for the students' convenience. Each student is assigned one locker through the homeroom. The locker is used solely for storage of outerwear and school related materials. The locker is NOT student property and school officials have the right to open and inspect the locker at any time. Dogs may be utilized to search student lockers. Students are responsible for paying for the repair of any damage done to their locker. Locker inspections will be held on a regular basis. School authorities for any reason, may conduct periodic inspections at any time, without notice, without student consent, and without a search warrant. Students are expected to keep lockers clean and free from damage. Appropriate stickers and other items must be removable from lockers or fines may be assigned.

The fee for Waunakee School lock(s) will be assigned to the student's account when they begin 7th grade. These locks are also used at the high school level.. These locks are **not** the same as the ones sold elsewhere, as they are keyed for administration. If students have difficulty with their lock, they should ask their homeroom teacher for help. If the difficulty continues, they should seek assistance in the main office. Students should not share their combination with anyone else. All locks must be purchased through the school. Non-school locks will be removed. Students must keep lockers locked to avoid theft.

WE RECOMMEND THAT YOU DO NOT LEAVE VALUABLES IN YOUR LOCKER. The school **cannot** assume responsibility for money or valuables, lost or stolen, when left in lockers. Jackets and outerwear must be left in lockers and are not to be worn in classrooms.

#### LOCKER ROOMS

Locker rooms are provided for the use of physical education students, athletes and other activity groups and individuals authorized by the building principal or by District policy. No one will be permitted to enter into the locker room or remain in the locker room to interview or seek information from an individual in the locker room at any time. Such interviews may take place outside of the locker room consistent with applicable District policies and/or school rules.

No cameras, video recorders or other devices that can be used to record or transfer images may be used in the locker room at any time.

No person may use a cell phone to capture, record or transfer a representation of a nude or partially nude person in the locker room or to take any other photo or video image of a person in the locker room.

Students and staff violating this policy shall be subject to school disciplinary action and possible legal referral, if applicable. Other persons violating the policy may be subject to penalties outlined in state law. The building principal or his/her designee shall be responsible for enforcing this policy.

#### LUNCH

Students may purchase school lunch on a long-term, weekly, or daily basis, or bring cold lunch. Ala-carte items are also available for purchase. A computerized system tracks student school lunches that are charged to the system. The system operates on a pre-paid, declining balance system. Each student is issued a pin number that is entered into the computer in the Caféteria when the student purchases lunch. The computer will deduct charges from the family account updating the current balance. Students will not be permitted to run up a negative balance. A positive balance should be kept in the lunch account.

Parents are encouraged to submit regular payments to cover anticipated meals for their children. Questions regarding student lunch accounts should be referred to Food Services at 849-2185.

The school district accepts electronic payment for the food service program. You may use the electronic payment system at the district food service website.

#### **GUIDELINES:**

Students are expected to behave in an appropriate manner during lunch. After lunch, students are encouraged to go outside to get fresh air if the weather permits. If students have signed up for a noon hour activity or class, they may go to that specific activity. Students should have a pass from the teacher. If weather does not permit outside activity, students will remain in the Café or participate in a structured activity in the gymnasium.

The following behavioral expectations are enforced during noon hour:

- Students should display appropriate dining behaviors/courtesies including using guiet voices.
- Students should clean up their own dining area when they have finished with lunch.
- Students should raise their hand and ask to be excused before leaving their eating area.
- Students should stop at the restroom prior to departing the building.
- Food/drinks are to remain in the café and are not to be taken outside.
- During inclement weather students will remain in the café or go to the gym. A limited number of students will be allowed in the gym for organized play.

#### FREE/REDUCED LUNCH

Information on free/reduced lunch will be made available in the school office and on the Food Service Department's website. Applications for the federal free/reduced lunch program are

located on the Food Service Department's website. Questions about fees or the free-reduced lunch program can be directed to Jessica Strasia at 849-2000 ext.2952.

#### STUDENT FEES

The Waunakee Community School District charges fees for several purposes. All district fees will be waived for families who qualify for the federal free/reduced lunch program.

The Waunakee Community School District charges a supplies/textbook fee. This fee is annually approved by the Board of Education and varies by grade level. School supplies that all students will use in completing assignments are purchased by the students' parents/guardians. Supply lists are on the MS website.

#### **NUTRITION BREAK**

Students are given an opportunity to get a nutritious item from the cafeteria between 8:05 and 8:15 a.m. Students can also bring their own nutritious snacks (fruit, whole grains and granola bars) to eat during that time. Snacks should not require that students need to wash their hands after consumption and snacks should not interfere with instructional time. Given the times of the lunch periods, and that some students go straight to activities immediately after school, students may have a snack during 2nd period or 5th period, provided the snack follows the above guidelines, and the students are diligent about cleaning up after themselves. Failure by students to abide by cleaning up their own mess may result in their snack privileges being revoked for a period of time. Teachers have the right to restrict areas of the classroom where students cannot have snacks (e.g., lab areas, shop areas, gymnasium, etc.). Food should not be consumed in the hallways. Additionally, any drinks other than water (coffee, juice, gatorade, energy drinks, etc.) must be consumed in the cafe and should not be in the hallways or classrooms.

# **ANNOUNCEMENTS**

Announcements will be shared with students daily. Students should listen closely for information about activities that affect them. If students have questions about announcements, they should ask teachers for clarification. Announcements are posted in the LMTC and are available on the MS website daily.

# HALLWAY PASSES

If students are late to school, they must get a pass from the main office before heading to class. If a student is going to be late moving from one class to another, they must get a pass from the teacher of the class they are coming from and give it to the teacher of their next class. If the tardiness is not due to the previous class, the students should provide an explanation to the teacher as to why they were late.

Students who need to leave class for a specified reason (e.g., LMTC, bathroom, refill water bottle) must adhere to the designated pass system. Students must accurately record the time they leave and return to class. Student should avoid leaving the classroom at times that could interfere with instructional time or negatively impact their classmates

#### PHONE CALLS/ MESSAGES

When messages are left for students by family members, our office staff will call students to the office during passing time to pick up their messages. Students will only be called out of class in the case of an emergency. Use of office and classroom phones by students is subject to the approval of school personnel.

Please make and review arrangements for after-school activities with your child prior to the beginning of the school day. We strongly encourage you to notify the main office via a note of any change in your child's normal pick up time or after school routine. Please assist us in keeping phone calls to a minimum by discussing plans with your child before s/he leaves for school. If you would like to speak with a teacher, please email them to request a conversation, and leave the best time(s) and contact information so they are able to respond in a timely manner.

#### **CELLPHONES**

Students who bring cellphones to school are responsible for keeping them turned off and in their locker during the school day, which includes the full period of time between the beginning of the first class and end of the last class of the school day.

#### **VISITORS**

We ask that all visitors behave in a manner that supports a safe school and that behavior does not disrupt classes and/or school procedures (e.g., no loud voices, interrupting teaching, inappropriate words or items). School aged children from other schools, in or out of the district, are not allowed to visit school during school hours or attend middle school parties. In support of a safe environment, all visitors are required to report to the office, present their drivers license, obtain a name badge, and sign out when they depart. Visitors who are unwilling or unable to meet expectations will be asked to leave. Failure to further comply could lead to involvement with law enforcement.

#### LOST AND FOUND

Please check for missing items regularly. Unclaimed items are donated to charities periodically throughout the school year.

# STUDENT POSTERS, DECORATIONS, AND ADVERTISEMENTS

Posters should have only positive comments, photos, or drawings. No inappropriate, sexually explicit or suggestive words, phrases, or visuals may be on posters. Posters may not have references to weapons, drugs, alcohol, or tobacco. Posters may not ridicule individuals and/or groups. Students should use designated poster areas and should not place posters, decorations, or advertisements on lockers or other areas of the building without prior approval from school administration.

# **CARD AND GIFT EXCHANGE**

Cards, invitations for special events, and gift exchanges should not occur at school. These types of activities should be done within homes or other locations that are supervised by parents and guardians. This avoids unintentionally hurting the feelings of students who may have not been invited or feel left out. Additionally, it ensures that families are aware of these activities, what types of gifts are being exchanged, and who is involved.

# **BELL SCHEDULE 2025 / 2026**

MOTIV8ORS, G8ORS, GLADI8ORS	EAGLES CRE8ORS	COMETS, GEMS, STARS	
8:05 Doors Open	8:05 Doors Open	8:05 Doors Open	
8:15 - 8:47  ADVISORY or WYN	8:15 - 8:47 ADVISORY or WYN	8:15 - 8:47  ADVISORY or WYN	
8:51 - 9:50	8:51 - 9:50	8:51 - 9:50	
1st Hour	1st Hour	1st Hour	
9:54 - 10:53	9:54 - 10:53	9:54 - 10:53	
2nd Hour	2nd Hour	2nd Hour	
10:53- 11:23	10:57 - 11:56	10:57 - 11:56	
LUNCH	3a Hour	3a Hour	
11:27 - 12:26	11:56 - 12:26	12:00 - 12:59	
3b Hour	LUNCH	4a Hour	
12:30 - 1:29	12:30 - 1:29	12:59 - 1:29	
4b Hour	4b Hour	LUNCH	
1:33 - 2:32	1:33 - 2:32	1:33 - 2:32	
5th Hour	5th Hour	5th Hour	
2:36 - 3:35	2:36 - 3:35		
6th Hour	6th Hour 6th Hour		

#### **CLASSES AND GRADING**

#### **GENERAL INFORMATION**

Teachers are able to answer most questions about schedules. Specific questions should be directed to the school counselors.

#### ACADEMIC HONESTY POLICY

# Academic Honesty

It is expected that all school work submitted for the purpose of meeting course or class requirements represent the original efforts of the individual student. All forms of academic dishonesty will make a student subject to disciplinary action. The following list provides examples of academic dishonesty:

- Submit work that is not original. Copying or borrowing from another source and giving it as
  one's own work, and re-submitting work from another person or another class are all
  unacceptable practices.
- Give or receive unauthorized assistance on exams.
- Alter grades or other academic records, give false information, or engage in forgery.
- Submit identical work in more than one course without the prior approval of the teacher.
- Provide notes, signatures, or other documents that are forgeries to school officials or teachers.
- Use of generative AI programs such as ChatGPT by students on graded assignments is prohibited, except with the express permission of the teacher, in which case the use of AI must be cited by the student. Unauthorized use of AI on graded assignments by the student will be treated as an academic honesty violation.

#### Staff Responsibilities

All teachers will educate students during the first week of class as to what constitutes academic dishonesty and what is acceptable and unacceptable behavior. The Academic Honesty Policy should be referenced. This information is to be reinforced on a regular basis.

# Violation of Academic Honesty Policy

The following rules for conduct apply to all students in grades 5-12 and violation of the rules could result in consequences as described. In most cases the teacher is granted the authority to exercise his/her good judgment in applying the range of consequences described. The principal has the authority to exercise judgment in determining an appropriate consequence, but should strive to follow the procedure as outlined.

#### Rules for Conduct

Students shall not engage in any act of deception or falsification of work products. This includes plagiarism by copying the language structure, idea and/or thought of another and representing it as one's own work, and verbal or written statement of untruth.

Dishonesty or cheating is defined as:

- Copying or stealing another person's work;
- Allowing another person to copy one's own work;
- Doing another person's classwork;
- Creating more than one copy of one's own work for distribution;
- Providing another person with the answers on tests or quizzes;
- Noncompliance with teachers' test taking procedures.
- Use of computers in any of the following ways is prohibited:
  - Unauthorized copying of the software;
  - Copying or using another student's data disk;
  - Unauthorized use of hard copy (printed material) to develop one's own software.

#### Disciplinary Actions

Any action taken with respect to cheating shall take into account:

- First, the rights of those students whose educational opportunity was diminished because of another student's dishonesty.
- Second, the rights of the student who has violated this policy and the need to provide an appropriate consequence.

Procedures for implementation of this policy shall include:

- 1. Explanation of this policy and procedure will be included in all editions of the <u>Student</u> Handbook,
- 2. Explanation of the Academic Honesty Policy and Procedure will be presented orally to the students during the first week of classes at the beginning of the school year by the teacher.
- 3. In each incidence of alleged academic dishonesty, parents/guardians will be notified directly (by phone or a conference) and a brief written statement of the situation shall be provided to the principal by the teacher, with a copy to the parents/guardians.

Procedures for dealing with alleged academic dishonesty in grades 5-12 shall be:

# **Academic Dishonesty Procedure:**

- 1. Upon awareness of the issue, the teacher will set up a time with the student, and possible an administrator, to discuss the details of the incident
- 2. The teacher will discuss consequences and restorative actions the student will need to take part in as a result of their action. This may include one or more of the following:
  - a. Redoing the assignment/assessment
  - b. Reduced credit for the assignment/assessment
  - c. Written apology to those harmed
  - d. Loss of privileges (activities, athletics, clubs, dances, field trips, etc.)
  - e. Before/after school detention
  - f. Suspension (severe or repeated issues)
- 3. The teacher will contact the parent/guardian by phone, explain the situation and consequences, and make a documentation of the situation, consequences, and phone call in the school's behavior management system.

- 4. The teacher will notify school administration once this phone call and documentation are complete.
- 5. If the matter is not resolved to satisfaction, the teacher, student, or parent/guardian may refer it to school administration.

# INTERNET AND OTHER COMPUTER NETWORKS

The use of the Internet and similar communication networks by students is a privilege – not a right. The Internet is to be used for educational and research purposes that are consistent with District educational objectives. Students will be responsible for adhering to the District's policies, procedures, and rules that relate to the use of district technology. Some of the information that can be found on the Internet may be considered inappropriate or immoral by some parents. The Waunakee Community School District will attempt to keep students from accessing such information. However, it must be understood that the student is responsible for his/her own actions.

The smooth operation of the computer network and Internet depends upon the proper conduct of the users. These guidelines are provided so that students are aware of their responsibilities. If anyone violates any of these provisions, his/her account could be terminated, future access could be denied, and additional consequences imposed consistent with district policy, relevant codes, and agreements. In addition to the expectations that follow, WCSD Policies 363.2 and 363.2 Rule 2 provide additional guidance for students and families. Please be familiar with these policies in their entirety.

#### **Acceptable Use**

- The Waunakee Community School District has established the computer network and other instructional technologies for a "limited educational purpose," which includes classroom activities, career development and teacher-approved self-discovery activities.
- The use of these resources must be in support of education and research and consistent with the educational objectives of the Waunakee Community School District.
- Transmission of any material in violation of any national or state regulation is prohibited.
   This includes, but is not limited to, copyrighted, harassing, threatening, or obscene material. Pirating, which is the illegal copying or selling of software or copyrighted material, is prohibited.
- Use any social media application with caution, please be aware that all social media related to students may be subject to district policies regarding public records. Refrain from communication with students using social media.
- Students may analyze legislative proceedings and matters of public concern and communicate with elected officials via the computer network. However, fund-raising for political activities may not be conducted using the network.
- The computer network is not for commercial purposes.
- Students may not purchase products or services via the network without the permission of their principal.

• The District will comply with Wisconsin statutory requirements and administrative rules related to technology.

# **Privileges**

- The use of the Internet is a privilege, not a right, and inappropriate use will result in a cancellation of this privilege.
- Each student who receives an account will receive training in proper use of the network. That instruction may include additional guidelines not mentioned in this policy.
- School administrators will determine consequences for inappropriate use as provided in this policy.
- An administrator, teacher, or other staff member of the school may request the system manager to suspend or restrict specific student user accounts until the incident is reviewed
- Students may bring personal laptop and handheld computers or other devices to school under certain conditions. Personal devices will only be allowed to connect to the Guest WiFi.
  - The District may examine computers and other electronic devices and search their contents, if there is a reason to believe that school policies, rules, or regulations have been violated. Individuals should have no expectation of privacy in the use of the district network.
- While the student's laptop, handheld computer, or other electronic device is at school, it is
  an instructional tool and must be used for school curriculum only. It may not be used as
  an entertainment system.
- Student-owned digital tools at school are to be used in compliance with the policies, rules, and regulations of the District. The Parent/Guardian and the Student will be bound by all policies and regulations of the District applicable to the use of instructional technology and access to the Internet. Any violation of such policies, rules and regulations may result in the exclusion of the device from school.

# **Email**

- Electronic mail (Email) privileges or accounts are given to students for school use. You are expected to abide by the generally accepted rules of network etiquette. (See "Acceptable Use" above).
- Users of student email are strictly prohibited from accessing files and information, other than their own.

# Security

 Security on any computer system is a high priority, especially when the system involves many users. If you feel you can identify a security problem on the network, you must notify a system administrator, technician, lab assistant, or your teacher.

- Do not demonstrate the problem to other users.
- Do not use another individual's account or password.
- Attempts to logon to the network as a system administrator will result in cancellation of user privileges.
- Any user identified as a security risk or having a history of problems with other computer systems may be denied network access.

#### **Network Resources**

 The district will filter web sites that contain obscene material, advocate violence and other illegal acts, interfere with the educational objectives of the school, or make excessive demands on network resources.

#### Vandalism

- Vandalism is defined as any malicious attempt to modify, damage or destroy data, software, operating systems, or equipment, or intentionally disrupt the system.
- This includes, but is not limited to, the loading or creation of computer viruses.

# Consequences for Violations of the Acceptable Use Policy

- Violation of any provision of the Acceptable Use Policy may lead to termination of access.
- Students will receive notice of an alleged violation and an opportunity to respond before an extended termination of access.
- The district may temporarily deny access to maintain network function or prevent a criminal act pending the disciplinary process.
- First time violations of a minor nature may be addressed through teacher or administrative counseling.
- Termination of access does not prohibit the district from pursuing or implementing other disciplinary measures.
- Acceptable use violations that are severe or repeated may result in additional sanctions beyond termination of access up to, and including, expulsion (students) and dismissal (staff).
- Individuals may be subject to action under existing Board of Education policies, school rules, and contractual agreements.
- The district will contact appropriate local, state, or federal authorities if there is any suspicion of illegal activity.

#### **Privacy**

- Files in individual, unshared, student folders should not be viewed by other students.
- Files in individual, unshared, staff folders should not be viewed by other staff, with the exception of the system administrator, technical personnel, and supervisors.
- Files in shared folders are not private.
- The system administrator and technical personnel have the ability to access personal files, including E-mail.

- Regular network maintenance and monitoring may detect violations of the acceptable use policy.
- The system administrator and technical personnel will investigate unusual activity on the network and may access personal files in the course of such investigations.
- The district has the capability to monitor Internet access and may check an individual's record of access.

# The Waunakee Community School District (WCSD) makes no warranties of any kind, whether expressed or implied, for the service it is providing.

- The WCSD will not be responsible for any damages suffered by the user. This includes loss of data resulting from delays, non-deliveries, miss-deliveries, or service interruptions caused by the user's own negligence or your errors or omissions.
- The WCSD is not responsible for any costs, liabilities or damages caused by the way you use the computer network.
- Use of any information obtained via the Internet is at your own risk.
- The WCSD specifically denies any responsibility for the accuracy or quality of information obtained through its services.

#### **CHROMEBOOKS**

- Students will be issued a Chromebook to use at school. While they use that same device throughout the year, it remains the property of the Waunakee Community School District. Waunakee Schools teach and promote digital citizenship and responsibility. We also have Internet filters in place to block inappropriate and harmful sites. To protect students privacy, no devices will be allowed to be in use in bathrooms, locker rooms, or any other unsupervised area of the school.
- All technology use is expected to abide by the district's Acceptable Use Policies (see previous page). As with all supplies provided to Waunakee Middle School students, normal wear and tear is expected, along with the occasional accident. When damage is caused by blatant misuse or intentional behavior, charges will be assessed for repair or replacement. All repairs must be done by school personnel. If students misuse devices or break digital citizenship expectations, appropriate action will be taken to address the issue.
- Adults at home play the biggest role in teaching children to use technology responsibly. Talk
  to them about how you expect them to use their devices and the Internet safely and
  responsibly. Remind them that their school-provided Chromebook is a tool and not to be used
  as a distraction or a toy. Throughout the year, ask them about how they are using devices at
  school.

# REQUESTS FOR CLASS CHANGES

Creating the school schedule is a complex process that requires balancing staffing and student needs. As administrators and counselors craft the schedule, they consider many factors.

 Because of the complex nature of class placement, parent/guardian requests for specific teachers are not able to be honored.

- Parent/guardian requests for transfer of students into other sections will be considered
  and decisions will be made according to merit and unique circumstances surrounding
  each situation. Requests should be made in writing to the building principal stating the
  reasons for the requests. While parent/guardian requests may be made, requests may
  not be honored, depending on the nature of the request and factors at the building level.
- Building principals shall make the decision as to whether to approve a transfer or assignment request. Transfers or reassignments should only be made when absolutely necessary.
- The decision of the principal may be appealed to the superintendent. The superintendent's decision will be final and not appealable to the Board.

#### **ADVISORY**

Students are all assigned to an advisory. The purpose of this is to allow students the opportunity to receive assistance with signing up for support with content area materials, as well as to deliver brief lessons on responsibility, self awareness and management, decision-making, and social awareness.

#### **ACCELERATION**

Acceleration includes grade level acceleration, single subject acceleration and multiple subject acceleration. All options are discussed when considering the best approach to serving individual needs of students.

#### **ASSIGNMENT NOTEBOOK**

All students are required to purchase a school issued assignment notebook to assist them in keeping accurate information on classes. Some teachers incorporate the assignment notebook into their class requirements. The notebook enhances home-school communication. Parents should contact teachers if they desire regular communication through the assignment notebook.

#### **HOMEWORK**

Homework contributes to the growth and development of the student. Homework is given at all levels and is assigned to do the following:

- Supplement, support, and extend learning
- · Reinforce classroom instruction by providing necessary practice.
- Help students become resourceful and work independently
- Acquaint and involve parents/guardians with what their children are learning in school.

Middle level students should expect an increase in the amount of work they take home compared to Intermediate School. This allows them to expand the learning that took place during the day. The amount of time needed will vary according to the individual student's age, needs, capabilities, and motivation.

Teachers will generally provide time during class for students to work on assignments. This allows students to get answers to specific questions about the topic they are working on. Students will also get an opportunity to complete work with teacher support during homeroom.

# PROGRESS REPORTS

This report may show positive academic achievement or unsatisfactory performance mid-way through each nine week quarter period. If parents/guardians desire more information on their child's progress, they may use Infinite Campus or contact the teacher.

#### **GRADE REPORTS**

Four times each year, students will receive a grade report or report card. Grades are given on the basis of a student's success in achieving established objectives for the course. Grade reports are posted on Infinite Campus after the end of each nine-weeks of instruction.

Ongoing student progress is available to parents online through Infinite Campus. We encourage parents and students to use this tool to monitor progress. Grades are given on the basis of a student's success in achieving established objectives for the course. The following letter grades are given:

A Superior

B Highly Satisfactory

C Satisfactory

D Minimum

F Failure - objectives not achieved

I Incomplete (2 weeks to make up)

NM No Mark

W Student has withdrawn

P Student has earned a Passing grade

Parents/guardians are responsible for sharing contact information for all parents/guardians with the office through the registration form.

#### **INFINITE CAMPUS**

Parents/guardians who are interested in accessing their children's grades, school attendance, and health related information can obtain a password by contacting Julie Gengler, District Registrar, at 849-2000.

# **HONOR ROLL**

The following grade point values shall be assigned to each grade for computation of a student's grade point average.

A + = 4.3	B+=3.3	C+=2.3	D+=1.3	F=0.0
A =4.0	B =3.0	C =2.0	D =1.0	
A- =3.7	B- =2.7	C- =1.7	D- =0.7	

After each semester, students who have earned a 4.0 grade point average are placed on the Superior Honor Roll. Students who have earned a 3.5 - 3.99 grade point average are placed on the High Honor Roll. Students who have earned a 3.0 - 3.49 grade point average are placed on the Academic Honor Roll.

Family Handbook

Updated May 2025

There are two different ways we recognize students who make the honor roll:

- 1. Students who make the honor roll for a particular semester will receive a certificate which states which honor roll level they earned for that semester.
- 2. After the first semester of a student's 8th grade year, their cumulative grade point average over three semesters is calculated, and students who qualify based on the same standards used for the semester honor roll, are invited to an honor roll ceremony which takes place in mid-May.

#### PROMOTION-RETENTION

The district makes extensive efforts to avoid the necessity of high stakes promotion/retention determinations through a system of strategic supports and interventions to address individual student learning deficits. Early identification of problems is important to assist the student, parent, and school in resolving them. If, after extensive efforts, insufficient academic progress results and retention is necessary, a detailed retention plan is prepared designed to maximize modifications and support to the student during the retention year.

Promotion/retention determinations are based on multiple criteria. Significant factors considered are national assessment scores, state assessment test scores, other district and classroom assessment results, teacher recommendations, grades, and attendance. Each student with one or more core academic subject failures is considered for retention.

District policy delineates the specific rationale, procedures, and timelines for promotion and retention decisions in each building. The principal, assistant principal, guidance counselor, and classroom teachers are key members of the committee responsible for assessing student progress and making promotion and retention decisions. Parent/guardian input is encouraged throughout the process. Parents/guardians are to be informed no later than the spring parent-teacher conferences that retention is being considered for their child.

Promotion and retention determinations are made by administrators at the building level and may be appealed to the Superintendent.

#### PARENT/GUARDIAN-STUDENT TEACHER CONFERENCES

Twice each year (in the fall and the spring) conferences are held to provide parents/guardians with information on their child's performance (See the district calendar for conference dates). Given our experiences with these conferences during the 2020-21 school year, the format of these conferences will be shifting to a combination of virtual or in-person meetings. The exact format will continue to evolve, and the school will communicate well in advance once the format has been decided to allow families to adjust their schedules and/or plan accordingly.

# STUDENT RECORDS

Pupil records are all records relating to individual pupils maintained by the school, but not including notes or records maintained for personal use by the teacher or others licensed by the Department of Public Instruction (e.g., counselor, administrator, etc.). Records may include, but

are not limited to handwriting, printing, computer media, video or audiotape, film, microfilm, and microfiche.

# NOTIFICATION OF PUPIL RECORD RIGHTS (current JUL 05)

Federal law (Family Education Rights and Privacy Act) and Wisconsin State law (Chapter 118.125) affords parents and adult students (over 18 years of age) certain rights with respect to the pupil's education records. They are:

1). Their right to inspect, review and obtain copies of pupil records

Parents/guardians or adult student should submit to the school principal (or appropriate school official) a written request that identifies the record(s) they wish to inspect. Should a parent/guardian or adult student ask for assistance in submitting a request to inspect, review or obtain copies of records, the principal (or designee) shall provide such assistance. A response to a request shall be provided as soon as practicable and without delay, but in no case more than 45 days after receipt of the request. An adult student or the parent/guardian of a minor student shall, upon request, be shown and provided with a copy of the student's progress records. An adult student or the parent/guardian of a minor student shall, upon request, be shown the student's behavioral records in the presence of a person qualified to explain and interpret the records. Such a student or parent/guardian shall, upon request, be provided with a copy of the behavioral records.

2). Their right to request the amendment of the student's pupil records if they believe the records are inaccurate, misleading or otherwise in violation of the student's rights of privacy

A parent/guardian or adult student who believes that information contained in the student's pupil records is inaccurate, misleading or otherwise in violation of the student's rights of privacy may request the District to amend the records. Such a request shall be addressed in writing to the school official having custody of the records. Within a reasonable time after receiving the request, the person having custody of the records shall decide whether to amend the records in accordance with the request and inform the parent/guardian or adult student of the decision. If the person having custody of the records refuses to amend the records, he/she shall inform the parent/guardian or adult student of the refusal and advise him/her of the right to a hearing regarding the request for amendment. Additional information regarding the hearing procedures will be provided to the parent/guardian or adult student when notified of their right to a hearing.

3). Their right to consent to the disclosure of the student's pupil records, except to the extent state and federal law authorizes disclosure without consent.

Exceptions include the following: Pupil records shall be made available to persons employed by the District who are required by the state to hold a license and to other District officials who have been determined by the Board of Education to have legitimate educational interests, including safety interests, in the pupil records. A "school official" is a person employed by the District who is required by the Department of Public Instruction (DPI) to hold a license; a person who is employed by or working on behalf of the District as an administrator, supervisor, instructor or

support staff member (including health or medical staff and police-school liaison personnel); a person serving on the Board, a person or company with whom the District has contracted to perform a specific task (such as an attorney, auditor, medical consultant or therapist); or a person serving on an official committee such as a disciplinary or grievance committee, or assisting another school official in performing his/her tasks. A school official has a "legitimate educational interest" if the official needs to review a pupil record in order to fulfill his/her professional or District responsibility.

4). Their right to file a complaint with the Family Policy Compliance Office of the U.S. Department of Education.

The name and address of the office that administers FERPA is:

Family Compliance Office U.S. Department of Education Washington, DC 20202-4605

#### **NOTIFICATION OF PUPIL PRIVACY RIGHTS**

The Waunakee Community School District has adopted policies and procedures that comply with federal and state law aimed at providing access to information and protecting pupil rights to privacy.

Disclosure of Student Directory Data-Family Education Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA): Schools are permitted to disclose, without consent, "directory" information such as a student's name, address, telephone listing data and place of birth, honors and awards, and dates of

name, address, telephone listing data and place of birth, honors and awards, and dates of attendance. Under the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act, the district is required to give parents/guardians the notice of the opportunity to have their child's directory data remain confidential if they provide the school administration such a request in writing. Through an annual notice published in August in the Waunakee Tribune, the District provides detailed notice of the information designated as directory data and parents' rights to refuse disclosure of the directory data. Parents have 14 days from receiving the annual notice to refuse the release of directory data information by contacting their child's principal. This means that you have control over what information the district can release to third parties if they ask the school for information regarding your child.

Parents/guardians should contact the building principal to invoke any of the pupil privacy rights.

# STUDENT BEHAVIORAL EXPECTATIONS

#### GENERAL INFORMATION

The school is a learning environment where students, families, and staff are expected to behave in an orderly, mutually respectful manner at all times. Students, their parents/guardians, and staff members should expect a safe, orderly, positive environment to work and learn in. Students have a responsibility to know and follow the rules and regulations of the school at all times. Students should respect themselves, respect others, respect property, and be responsible for their own actions. Students will be expected to be respectful at all times and follow these simple rules:

- Respect self
- Respect others
- Respect the school
- No one may harm people or property.
- Students are to keep hands, feet and objects to themselves.
- No one may use inappropriate (foul, abusive, harassing, vulgar) language.
- Students are to follow expectations and directives from staff.
- Students may not interfere with learning or teaching.

These simple rules reinforce our major expectations of school:

Teachers must be allowed to teach and students must be allowed to learn.

The basis for this expectation is that:

- Students will respect self and allow the teacher to teach all students.
- Students will respect others and allow all students to learn.
- Students will respect the school and encourage all others to feel safe and secure.

Students who are unable to meet our high behavioral expectations will receive appropriate consequences. Students referred to the administration for inappropriate behavior will have the opportunity to discuss and write their version of the situation. Administration will investigate and make a decision about the consequence.

Teachers will explain their expectations for behavior in their classrooms. Students can expect to see and hear the main school rules reinforced in every environment throughout the building. Teachers may also have additional expectations for student behavior. Teachers will explain their expectations and the consequences for positive and negative behavior. If parents/guardians have questions on individual classroom behavior plans, they should speak with the classroom teacher for clarification.

#### POSITIVE BEHAVIOR INTERVENTIONS AND SUPPORTS (PBIS)

Improving student academic and behavior outcomes is about ensuring all students have access to the most effective and accurately implemented instructional and behavioral practices and interventions possible. SchoolWide Positive Behavior Support (SWPBS) provides an operational framework for achieving these outcomes. More importantly, SWPBS is NOT a curriculum, intervention, or practice, but IS a decision making framework that guides selection, integration,

and implementation of the best evidence-based academic and behavioral practices for improving important academic and behavior outcomes for all students.

Schools that establish systems with the capacity to implement SWPBS with integrity and durability have teaching and learning environments that are

- Less reactive, aversive, dangerous, and exclusionary, and
- More engaging, responsive, preventive, and productive
- Address classroom management and disciplinary issues (e.g., attendance, tardies, antisocial behavior),
- Improve supports for students whose behaviors require more specialized assistance (e.g., emotional and behavioral disorders, mental health), and
- Most importantly, maximize academic engagement and achievement for all students.

# CLASSROOM CODE OF CONDUCT

The Waunakee Community School District is committed to maintaining an educational atmosphere of excellence. Teachers are expected to create a positive classroom environment that is conducive to learning and self-discipline. Students are expected to behave in a manner that is based on respect and consideration for themselves, others and the school environment. Students are to allow teachers to instruct effectively and students to participate in learning activities. Students are further expected to know and abide by the rules of behavior established by the classroom teacher, school administration, and Board of Education.

Parents/guardians should be aware of their children's activities, performance, and behavior in school, and are asked to cooperate and consult with the school to prevent or address any concerns.

Student behavior that is dangerous, disruptive, unruly, or that interferes with the teacher's ability to teach effectively will not be tolerated. Any student who engages in such behavior may be subject to removal from class and placement as outlined below. In addition, the student may be subject to disciplinary action in accordance with established Board of Education Policies, school rules, municipal ordinances, and state/federal laws and regulations. Removal from class under this Code does not prohibit the District from pursuing or implementing other disciplinary measures, including but not limited to detentions, suspensions, or expulsion for the conduct for which the student was removed.

For the purpose of this Code, a "class" is any class offered as part of the normal schedule of instruction or any extension of such class (i.e., field trip). This excludes co-curricular activities and other school activities that are not typically defined as classes.

A "teacher" is any certified instructor, intern, student teacher, counselor, nurse, administrator, or designee in the employ of the District. A "teacher of a class" means the regularly assigned teacher of the class, or any teacher assigned to teach, monitor, assist in, or oversee the class.

This Classroom Code of Conduct applies to all students in grades K-12.

1. Student Removal From Class

A student may be removed from class for, but not limited to, the following reasons: dangerous, disruptive, damaging, unruly behavior, behavior that violates expectations set forth in Board of Education Policies and Student Handbooks, behavior that interferes with the ability of the teacher to teach effectively or interferes with the ability of others to learn, and behavior which is inconsistent with class decorum.

When a student is removed from class, s/he will be sent or escorted to the building administrator or designee. The teacher removing the student will notify the building administrator or designee and inform him/her of the reason(s) for the student's removal. A written explanation of the reason(s) shall be given to the administrator or designee within 24 hours of the student's removal from class.

#### 2. Placement Procedure

This Code of Conduct distinguishes between two, essentially separate kinds of removal from class: short term or temporary removal, and long-term removal. The building administrator or designee shall decide whether a student who had been removed from a class for violating the Classroom Code of Conduct is to be placed either in a long term or short-term placement. When making placement decisions, the building administrator or designee shall consider the following factors: the interests of the other students in the class and the teacher, the reason(s) the student was removed from class, the type of placement options available to students in the district, the estimated length and time of placement, the student's individual needs, whether the student has been removed from a class previously and the relationship of the placement to any disciplinary action. The administrator or designee may consult with other appropriate school personnel, as s/he deems necessary when making or evaluating placement decisions. A student's parent/guardian may also be consulted regarding student placement decisions when determined by the administrator or designee to be in the best interest of the student involved or when required by law.

All placement decisions shall be made consistent with established Board of Education Policies and in accordance with state/federal laws and regulations.

# Short Term Placement Procedures

In the majority of cases, a student shall remain in the short-term removal area for at least the duration of the class or activity from which s/he was removed. The building administrator or designee shall inform the student of the reason(s) for removal from class, and shall allow the student an opportunity to present his/her version of the situation. The building administrator or designee shall then, after weighing the interest of the removed student, the other students in the class, and the teacher, determine if readmission to the class is the best or only alternative. In the event it is not deemed appropriate to return the student to regular classes, the building administrator or designee shall either retain the student in short term removal, or, where necessary, appropriate and practical, shall take steps to have the student sent home.

#### Long Term Placement Procedures

A student warrants long term removal from a class when his/her actions have been severe and serious and/or there have been repeated violations of the Classroom Code of Conduct. Students who are removed long-term from a class will be placed in an alternative educational setting. This setting may include, but is not limited to, the following:

- Another instructional setting.
- Another class or another appropriate place in the school.
- An alternative education program approved by the Board of Education. State law defines an
  alternative education program as an instructional program approved by the school board that
  utilizes successful alternative or adaptive school structures and teaching techniques and that
  is incorporated into existing traditional classrooms or regularly scheduled curricular programs,
  or offered in place of regularly scheduled curricula programs.

In any long-term placement provided, the student must continue to receive an educational program and services comparable to, though not necessarily identical with those of the class from which s/he was removed. Such programs need not be in the precise academic subject of the student's former class.

Long-term removal is an administrative decision not subject to a formal right of appeal. However, the parents/guardians of the student, and/or the student, shall have the right to meet with the building administrator or designee. When possible, such a meeting will take place within three (3) school days of the request. At the meeting, the building administrator or designee shall inform the parents/guardians and/or student as fully as possible regarding the basis for the removal, the alternatives considered and the basis for the decision. Nothing in this Code shall prevent the building administrator or designee from implementing a removal to another class, placement or setting, prior to any meeting, over the objection of the parents/guardians or student.

# 3. Parent/Guardian Notification Procedures

- The teacher who initiated the removal of a student from class will attempt to notify parents/guardians within 24 hours of the incident that caused the student to be removed from his/her class. The classroom teacher shall keep written logs or records regarding all attempts to contact the parents/guardians of the removed student and provide these to the building administrator or designee within 24 hours of the student's removal from class.
- The building administrator or designee shall notify the parents/guardians of the student in writing via the building disciplinary referral form, when a teacher has removed a student from class. This notification shall include the reason(s) for the student's removal from class and the placement decision involving the student. This notice shall be given as soon as possible after the student's removal from class and after a placement determination has been made.
- If the removal from class and change in educational placement involves a student with a disability, parent/guardian notification shall be made consistent with the District CWD (children with disabilities) handbook and state/federal laws and regulations.
- If the student removed from a class is also subject to disciplinary action (ex: detention, suspension, expulsion) for the particular classroom conduct, the student's parents/guardians

shall also be notified of the disciplinary action in accordance with policy and legal requirements.

The District shall not discriminate in enforcing the Classroom Code of Conduct on the basis of sex, race, religion, national origin, ancestry, color, creed, pregnancy, marital or parental status, sexual orientation or physical, mental, emotional, or learning disability or handicap. Discrimination complaints shall be processed in accordance with established procedures.

#### **EQUAL EDUCATION OPPORTUNITIES**

The right of a student to be admitted to school and to participate fully in curricular, extracurricular, student services, recreational or other programs or activities shall not be abridged or impaired because of student sex, race, national origin, ancestry, creed, pregnancy, marital or parental status, sexual orientation, physical, mental, emotional or learning disability or handicap.

#### STUDENT DISCRIMINATION/HARASSMENT COMPLAINT PROCEDURES

If any person believes that the school district or any part of the school organization has failed to follow laws and regulations, or in some way discriminated against students on the basis of sex, race, national origin, ancestry, creed, pregnancy, religion, marital or parental status, sexual orientation or physical, mental, emotional or learning disability, s/he may bring or send a complaint to the School District Office to the attention of the Equity Coordinator (Director of Human Resources). Complaints alleging a failure to reasonably accommodate a student's religious beliefs with regard to examinations and other academic requirements should also be sent to the School District Office for processing according to the procedures outlined in Board of Education Policy 411 Rule (1).

#### TITLE IX/SECTION 504 COMPLAINT PROCEDURE

Waunakee Community School District is committed to providing a mechanism for prompt and equitable resolution of student complaints alleging any action by Waunakee Community School District or any part of the school organization that a student, or any individual or group acting on behalf of a student, believes violates the principles and/or regulations of Title IX (prohibiting discrimination on the basis of sex in any educational program or activity) and Section 504 (prohibiting discrimination on the basis of handicap in any educational program or activity). Complaints should be directed to the Equity Coordinator (Director of Human Resources) according to the procedures outlined in Board of Education Policy 411-Rule (2).

#### HARASSMENT

Pupil harassment means behavior towards pupils based, in whole or in part, on sex, race, religion, national origin, ancestry, creed, pregnancy, marital or parental status, sexual orientation, or physical, mental, emotional, or learning disability which substantially interferes with a pupil's school performance or creates an intimidating, hostile, or offensive school environment.

#### **SEXUAL HARASSMENT**

The Waunakee Community School District is committed to providing a learning and working environment for its students and employees that is free from intimidation and sexual harassment. This policy applies to all District employees and students and will also be distributed to all contractors, vendors, and other agents of the District.

It shall be a violation of this policy for any member of the Waunakee Community School District staff to harass another staff member or student through conduct or communications of sexual nature as defined below. It shall also be a violation of this policy for students to harass other students or staff members through conduct or communications of a sexual nature. For purposes of this policy, sexual harassment includes but is not limited to:

- 1. Unwelcome sexual advances, unwelcome requests for sexual favors, verbal, written, or visual depictions of physical conduct of a sexual nature, and other inappropriate verbal or physical conduct of a sexual nature, whether or not repeated, when made by any member of the school staff to a student, when made by any member of the school staff to another staff member, or when made by any student to another student, or when made by a student to a staff member when:
  - 1) Submission to such conduct is made, either explicitly or implicitly, a term or condition of an individual's employment or education, or when
  - 2) Submission to or rejection of such conduct by an individual is used as the basis for academic or employment decisions affecting the individual, or when
  - 3) Such conduct has the purpose or effect of substantially interfering with an individual's academic or professional performance or creating an intimidating, hostile, or offensive employment or educational environment.
- A range of subtle and not so subtle behaviors that may involve individuals of the same or different sex. Behaviors that may be considered sexual harassment include, but are not limited to the following:

Verbal harassment or abuse, sexual jokes and innuendo.

Pressure for sexual activity, sexual favors, or unwanted sexual advances.

Remarks to a person with sexual or demeaning implications, including remarks about an individual's body, sexual prowess, or sexual deficiencies.

Unwelcome touching, leering or whistling.

Suggesting or demanding sexual involvement accompanied by implied or explicit threats concerning one's grades, job, etc.

Insulting or obscene comments or gestures.

Display of sexually suggestive objects or pictures.

Other physical, verbal or visual conduct of a sexual nature.

3. It is not considered harassment of any sort for members of management to enforce job performance and conduct standards in a fair consistent manner.

#### **BULLYING**

The Waunakee Community School District strives to provide a safe, secure and respectful learning environment for all students in school buildings, on school grounds, and school buses, other district owned vehicles and at school-sponsored activities. Bullying has a harmful social, physical, psychological and academic impact on bullies, victims and bystanders. The school district consistently and vigorously addresses bullying so that there is no disruption to the learning environment and learning process.

Bullying is deliberate or intentional behavior using words or actions, intended to cause fear, intimidation or harm. Bullying may be repeated behavior and involves an imbalance of power. The behavior may be motivated by an actual or perceived distinguishing characteristic, such as, but not limited to: age; national origin; race; ethnicity; religion; gender; gender identity; sexual orientation; physical attributes; physical or mental ability or disability; and social, economic or family status.

# Bullying behavior can be:

Physical (e.g. assault, hitting or punching, kicking, theft, threatening behavior)

Verbal (e.g. threatening or intimidating language, teasing or name-calling, racist remarks)

Indirect (e.g. spreading cruel rumors, intimidation through gestures, social exclusion and sending insulting messages or pictures by mobile phone or using the internet – also known as cyber bullying)

Bullying behavior is prohibited in all schools, buildings, property and educational environments, including any property or vehicle owned, leased or used by the school district. This includes public transportation regularly used by students to go to and from school. Educational environments include, but are not limited to, every activity under school supervision.

#### **DISCRIMINATION COMPLAINT PROCEDURES**

Waunakee Community School District encourages reporting of all perceived incidents of harassment and/or retaliation, regardless of the alleged offender's identity or position. In addition, the District encourages individuals who believe they are being subjected to such conduct to promptly advise the offender that his or her behavior is unwelcome and request that it stop immediately. Often this action alone will resolve the problem.

If for any reason a person believes that he/she has been the victim of, or has been witness to, conduct constituting sexual harassment and/or retaliation by any staff member, student or contractor/vendor or agent of the District and does not wish to address the offender directly, or if such action does not successfully end the offensive conduct, the person should immediately report the alleged offensive behavior to his/her supervisor, counselor, teacher, or file a written complaint with the Equity Coordinator (Director of Human Resources) using the Discrimination/Harassment Complaint Form. In the event the Equity Coordinator is involved in

the alleged offensive behavior, the person may report the incident and file a complaint with the Superintendent of the School District.

All reports of harassment or retaliation will be investigated promptly. The investigation may include interviews with persons involved, and where necessary, with persons who may have observed the alleged conduct or may have other relevant knowledge. Confidentiality of any information related to complaints, complaint investigations, and the identity of person(s) named in complaints will be maintained to the extent consistent with adequate investigation and appropriate corrective action.

The District will take appropriate corrective action, including disciplinary action, against any individual who engages in harassment, who impedes investigation of a harassment complaint, or who retaliates against any individual for reporting harassment or for assisting or participating in investigation of a harassment complaint. Corrective action may include, for example, training, referral to counseling, reassignment, and/or disciplinary action, as the District believes appropriate under the circumstances. Employees who violate this policy will be subject to disciplinary action at the discretion of management, including, without limitation, suspension and termination. Students who violate this policy will be subject to suspension and/or expulsion. Both employees and students who violate this policy may be referred to law enforcement agencies should there be an alleged violation of criminal law.

Nothing in this policy restricts the right of an individual to file a complaint with police authorities regarding sexual harassment. In fact, the Superintendent of the District may request a complaint be filed by the individual with the authorities as the result of his/her investigation of the complaint.

#### PROCEDURES FOR DEALING WITH HARASSING BEHAVIOR

Students who have been seriously or repeatedly harassed by another student should tell an adult immediately. Severe situations will be referred to administration. Parents/guardians of students may follow the procedures outlined in the complaint process above if they feel their child has been the victim of sexual harassment (sex discrimination). Students who harass others may be referred to the police.

Students who feel they are being harassed by another student should do the following:

- Respond assertively (tell harasser to stop, or walk away).
- Document the situation (write down the date, time and location where and when the situation happened.
  - Write down other people who saw/heard it. Write down your assertive response.) Keep this document.
- If the harassment is severe, or if it does not stop after you have dealt with it assertively, go to the teacher in charge, or your homeroom teacher and tell him/her about the situation.
  - Your teacher may involve others (guidance counselor, principal).
  - If you are afraid to speak to your teachers alone, take a friend along to help you.
  - Teachers will keep parents informed of more serious situations of harassment.
     Severe situations will be referred to administration.

#### **HAZING**

No person may intentionally or recklessly engage in acts which endanger the physical health or safety of a student for the purpose of initiation or admission into or affiliation with any organization operating in connection with a school, college, or university. Under those circumstances, prohibited acts may include any brutality of a physical nature, such as whipping, beating, branding, forced consumption of any food, liquor, drug or other substance, forced confinement or any other forced activity which endangers the physical health or safety of the student. Forced activity means any activity, which is a condition of initiation or admission into or affiliation with an organization, regardless of a student's willingness to participate in the activity.

#### **GROOMING/ DRESS**

#### **Philosophy**

What we wear can contribute to a culture of respect and learning. This dress code is a set of guidelines intended to describe what we wear when it is time to engage in instruction and be productive.

The primary responsibility for a student's dress belongs to the student and their parent(s) or guardian(s). The school district is responsible for ensuring that student dress, and the enforcement of the dress code:

- does not interfere with the health or safety of any student;
- does not contribute to a hostile or intimidating atmosphere for any student;
- does not reinforce or contribute to a culture of harassment or objectification.

#### Goals

At Waunakee Community Middle School the dress code will:

- Maintain a safe classroom environment.
- Prevent students from wearing clothing or accessories that reasonably can be construed
  as being or including content that: is racist, lewd, vulgar or obscene; containing fighting
  words; incites others to imminent lawless action; defamatory/hate speech; threats to
  others
- Prevent students from wearing clothing or accessories that denote, suggest, display or reference profanity, pornography, alcohol, drugs or related paraphernalia or other illegal conduct or activities.
- Ensure that all students are treated equitably regardless of race, sex, gender identity, gender expression, sexual orientation, ethnicity, religion, cultural observance, household income, ability, or body type/size.

- Ensure students feel comfortable in the learning environment without fear of, or actual, discipline or body shaming.
- Allow students to wear clothing that expresses their self-identified gender.
- Ensure consistent enforcement of the dress code and consistent consequences for violations of the dress code.

# Dress Code

- 1. Section 1: Students Must Wear\*
  - A Shirt (with fabric in the front, back, and on the sides under the arms), AND
  - Pants/jeans or the equivalent (for example, a skirt, sweatpants, leggings, a dress or shorts), AND footwear.
  - The bottom of the shirt must be able to meet the top of the pants (or equivalent).

\*Courses and school events that include attire as part of the curriculum (for example, professionalism, public speaking, and job readiness) may include assignment-specific dress, but should not focus on covering bodies in a particular way or promoting culturally-specific attire. Activity-specific shoes requirements are permitted (for example, athletic shoes for PE).

- 2. Section 2: Students May Wear, as long as these items do not violate Section 1 above:
  - Hats or hoodie sweatshirts. Hats or hoods (both may not be worn at the same time) must allow the face to be clearly visible to staff, and not interfere with the line of sight of any student or staff. Students must comply with a staff member request to remove hats/hoods/ headgear during the administration of assessments.
  - Religious headwear
  - Fitted pants, including opaque leggings, yoga pants and "skinny jeans"
  - Paiamas
  - Any clothing that does not reveal visible undergarments
    - Visible waistbands and visible straps are allowed
    - Ripped jeans/shorts, as long as underwear and buttocks are not exposed
  - Tank tops, including spaghetti straps; halter tops
  - Athletic attire
  - Visible waistbands on undergarments or visible straps on undergarments worn under other clothing (as long as this is done in a way that does not violate Section 1 above).

#### 3. Section 3: Students Cannot Wear:

- Apparel that displays/reflects violent language or images.
- Apparel that displays/reflects images or language depicting drugs or alcohol (or any illegal item or activity).
- Apparel that displays/reflects hate speech, profanity, pornography.
- Apparel that displays/reflects images or language that creates a hostile or intimidating environment based on any protected class or consistently marginalized groups. The

wearing or display of the confederate flag or swastika during the school day and on school property is not allowed.

- Blankets
- Swimsuits (except as required in class or athletic practice).
- Accessories that could be considered dangerous or could be used as a weapon.
- Any item that obscures the face (except as a religious observance).

#### **Enforcement**

To ensure effective and equitable enforcement of this dress code, school staff shall enforce the dress code consistently using the requirements below. When a teacher, school counselor, or school administrator discusses a dress code violation with a student, it is recommended that another adult should be present if possible. School administration and staff shall not have discretion to vary the requirements in ways that lead to discriminatory enforcement.

## Staff Member Responsibility:

- If a student is violating Section 3 of the dress code, staff shall address the issue privately with the student following the guidelines below.
- If a student is violating Section 1 or Section 2 of the dress code or If a staff member is
  unable to enforce Section 3 of the dress code following the guidelines below, unsure if
  the dress code is being violated, or uncomfortable enforcing the dress code, an email
  should be sent to the distribution list !WMS Dress Code Violation
  (wmsdresscodeviolation@waunakee.k12.wi.us). An administrator or student services
  staff member shall determine the next steps.

#### Administrator/Student Services Staff Member Responsibility:

• If a student is violating Section 1 or Section 2 of the dress code or a teacher has contacted you about a student violating Section 3 of the dress code, speak to that student privately and with the least possible loss of classroom instruction. Resolve the situation using the guidelines below.

#### **Enforcement Guidelines:**

- Students will only be removed from spaces, hallways, or classrooms as a result of a
  dress code violation as outlined in Section 3 of the dress code. Students in violation of
  Section 3 will be provided three (3) options to be dressed more to code during the school
  day:
  - Students will be asked to put on their own alternative clothing, if already available at school, to be dressed more to code for the remainder of the day.
  - Students will be provided with temporary school clothing to be dressed more to code for the remainder of the day.
  - If necessary, students' parents may be called during the school day to bring alternative clothing for the student to wear for the remainder of the day.

- No student shall be affected by dress code enforcement because of racial identity, sex assigned at birth, gender identity or expression, sexual orientation, ethnicity, cultural or religious identity, household income, body size/type, or body maturity.
- Students shall not be shamed or required to display their body in front of others (students, parents, or staff) in school. "Shaming" includes, but is not limited to:
  - kneeling or bending over to check attire fit or measuring straps or skirt length;
  - asking students to account for their attire in the classroom or in hallways in front of others:
  - calling out students in spaces, in hallways, or in classrooms about perceived dress code violations in front of others.

Students wearing items that do not adhere to this philosophy will be asked to change clothes or remove any items that are deemed inappropriate and parents will be notified.

#### PROHIBITED ITEMS

This includes many, but not all items, that have no place in school: knives, weapons of any kind, cigarettes, e-cigarettes, juul device, drugs, look-alike drugs/alcohol, lighters, matches, fireworks, spray devices, foams, water guns, lasers, hardballs, articles of pornography, gang jewelry/paraphernalia, or other paraphernalia not conducive to a safe, orderly environment. These items plus anything that causes problems of control at school, will be taken from students.

#### WATER BOTTLES

Students can carry water bottles in hallways and/or classrooms, as long as the learning environment's rules and expectations are not compromised. However, students will not be allowed to carry other drinks in the hallway and/or classrooms.

#### ELECTRONIC COMMUNICATION DEVICES

Students may use portable media players when they do not interfere with the learning environment and have the specific permission of the supervising teacher. Students who bring any of the above listed items to school do so at their own risk and must store the equipment in their locker. The District shall not be responsible for the safety or securing of personal electronic equipment that students choose to bring to school. The district may examine the personal electronic device and search its contents if there is a reason to believe that school policies, rules or regulations have been violated. Use of a personal electronic device is subject to the provisions of the Waunakee Community School District Acceptable Use Policy (AUP).

Students who bring personal electronic devices to school are responsible for keeping them turned off and in their locker during the school day, which includes the full period of time between the beginning of the first class and end of the last class of the school day.

Students shall not use electronic communication devices:

- To engage in bullying or harassment.
- To communicate test answers, photograph tests, or engage in any other conduct that constitutes or facilitates academic dishonesty.
- To take, disseminate, transfer, or share any images, recordings, or other content that is obscene, lewd, illegal, sexually-explicit, or otherwise inappropriate for the school setting.
- In areas where other people have a reasonable expectation of privacy, including all locker rooms, bathrooms, or other changing areas (except in an emergency).
- To create, communicate, share, or post recordings or images of any other student or staff member without permission from that student or staff member (except in an emergency).
- In violation of the District's rules surrounding students' acceptable use of technology.
- Students shall not turn on or use cellular telephones while being transported in authorized district vehicles to and from school to and from school-sponsored activities or field trips, unless they receive permission from the supervising teacher, coach or bus driver.
- Students are prohibited from using electronic devices to record video or audio of staff or students, or take pictures of staff or students. Exceptions may be made if the use of the device is part of the educational process, school staff is aware of the use, and permission has been granted from all parties involved, including the teacher or administration.
- Any parent/guardian who wants his/her child to use a personal electronic device at an
  unauthorized time may submit a request to the student's principal or his/her designee,
  explaining the reasons for the unauthorized use. The Principal's or his/her designee's
  decision shall be final.

#### ARTIFICIAL INTELLIGENCE

Use of generative AI tools or chatbots by students on graded assignments is prohibited, except with the express permission of the teacher, in which case the use of AI must be cited by the student. Unauthorized use of AI on graded assignments by the student will be treated as an academic honesty violation.

#### DRUG FREE SCHOOLS

It is unlawful to manufacture, distribute, dispense, possess, or use a controlled substance or alcohol on District property, including all District owned vehicles. The same provisions are in effect at all school-sponsored events or extracurricular activities while off school premises. "Look-alike drugs" shall be considered the same as controlled substances for the purposes of this policy and related policies. Students who violate the provisions of the District's Drug-Free Schools policy will be subject to disciplinary action, including suspension or expulsion. In addition, referral for prosecution will be imposed on students who violate the standards of the District's policy. Drug and alcohol counseling and rehabilitation and reentry programs are

available to students of the District. Information is available through the District office or through guidance and counseling.

#### CARE OF SCHOOL PROPERTY BY STUDENTS/VANDALISM

Students and/or their parents/guardians will be required to pay for damage to school property that results from rule violations, negligence, malicious mischief, vandalism, etc. If payment is not made, the Board of Education may file the claim with proper authorities. Vandalism may be referred to the police.

#### GANG RELATED ACTIVITIES

Students shall not be involved in anti-social, gang-related, or criminal activities that disrupt school or school sponsored activities. Gang activities that cause or may cause a disruption of school or school sponsored activities are prohibited.

#### **VIOLENCE OR THREATENING BEHAVIOR**

Violent or threatening behavior is disruptive to the educational environment at school and endangers others at school or at activities that are supervised by school authorities. As a result, violence or threats of violence, including fighting, kicking, striking, potentially harmful use of a weapon or other instrument, or other unwelcome or hostile physical contact, or the threat of such conduct, violates school rules and may result in suspension and/or referral for expulsion.

#### WEAPONS and LOOK-ALIKE WEAPONS

Weapons and look-alike weapons are prohibited. No person shall possess, use, or store a weapon on school property, on school buses, or at any school related event, or at any event that is under the supervision of school authorities. (This prohibition does not apply to law enforcement officers discharging their official duties or military personnel who are armed in the line of duty).

A weapon is any object that by its design and/or use can cause bodily injury or property damage, or any component of such an object. This includes, but is not limited to guns, including BB and pellet firing guns, firearm silencers, knives, razors, karate sticks, nunchaku, metal knuckles, chains, pepper spray/mace and other similar propellants, and similar items or destructive devices such as explosives or fire bombs. A weapon is also defined as any facsimile or look-alike of a weapon or firearm such as a toy, starter pistol, or other object that can be perceived as an actual firearm. A weapon also may include physical actions or oral or written statements, which lead others to reasonably believe, or are calculated to induce a belief, that a weapon is present.

Any student violating this policy shall be subject to penalties outlined in state and federal law including possible expulsion, and mandatory referral for expulsion from school for possession of a firearm. Parents/guardians and law enforcement officials will be notified when this policy is violated. Weapons will be confiscated by the District or by law enforcement officials, as appropriate.

Any other person violating this policy shall also be referred to law enforcement officials. Law enforcement officers will be contacted in any situation involving a weapon which presents an

immediate threat to safety. If the situation does not allow an opportunity to contact law enforcement officials immediately, school staff and administration shall attempt to control the situation in accordance with applicable emergency procedures until law enforcement officials can be summoned.

The building principal may allow weapons in the building for purposes of demonstration or educational presentations. This approval must be in writing and granted prior to the weapon being brought to the school. The weapon will be maintained in the possession of the principal except during the actual demonstration or presentation.

#### **DETENTIONS**

Teachers may assign classroom detentions as a consequence for inappropriate behavior.

#### REFERRALS

Students who are repeatedly or severely disruptive will be referred to the administration (see Classroom Code of Conduct). The referral will explain the situation and the consequences assigned. Parents/guardians may be asked to meet with administration, faculty, guidance and the student when referrals occur.

#### **SUSPENSIONS**

Repeated or severe disruptions, noncompliance with rules may prompt in or out-of-school suspension (see Classroom Code of Conduct). If a student is suspended in school they will be assigned to continue their work in a supervised quiet area of the main office, or in an identified classroom. In all situations students will be advised of the reason for the suspension and will be provided an opportunity to present his/her version of the situation. Parents/guardians will be notified of the suspension and the reason for the suspension. If in school suspension does not prompt a change in the student's behavior s/he may be put on out-of-school suspension. Parents/guardians will be contacted. No student will be released until a parent/guardian has been notified. Parents/guardians may be asked to meet with administration, faculty, guidance and the student when suspension occurs. Students who choose to behave inappropriately and receive suspensions may be suspended from non-curricular school activities. Students with exceptional educational needs who are suspended repeatedly will have their Individual Educational Program (IEP) reviewed for possible modifications.

#### **EXPULSION**

1. The Board student expulsion policy shall be in accordance with state law.

The school board may expel a pupil from school whenever it finds the pupil guilty of repeated refusal or neglect to obey the rules, or finds that a pupil knowingly conveyed or caused to be conveyed any threat or false information concerning an attempt or alleged attempt being made or to be made to destroy any school property by means of explosives, or finds that the pupil engaged in conduct while at school or while under the supervision of a school authority which endangered the property, health or safety of others, or finds that a pupil while not at school or while not under the supervision of a school authority engaged in conduct which endangered the

property, health or safety of any employee or school board member of the school district in which the pupil is enrolled, and is satisfied that the interest of the school demands the pupil's expulsion.

- 2 ...In addition to the grounds for expulsion under subd. 1., the school board may expel from school a pupil who is at least 16 years old if the school board finds that the pupil repeatedly engaged in conduct while at school or while under the supervision of a school authority that disrupted the ability of school authorities to maintain order or an educational atmosphere at school or at an activity supervised by a school authority and that such conduct does not constitute grounds for expulsion under subd. 1., and is satisfied that the interest of the school demands the pupil expulsion.
- (2m) The school board shall commence proceedings under subd. 3. and expel a pupil from school for not less than one year whenever it finds that the pupil, while at school or while under the supervision of a school authority, possessed a firearm, as defined in 18 USC 921(a)(3). Annually, the school board shall report to the department the information specified under 20 USC 8921(d)(1) and (2)\*.
- 3. For purposes of expulsion conduct that endangers a person or property includes making a threat to the health or safety of a person or making a threat to damage property.
- 4. Prior to expelling a pupil, the school board shall hold a hearing. Not less than 5 days' written notice of the hearing shall be sent to the pupil and, if the pupil is a minor, to the pupil's parent or guardian, specifying the following:
- a) the specific grounds under section 120.13 (1)(c)1,2 or 2m of the state statutes and the particulars of the student's alleged conduct upon which the expulsion proceeding is based;
- (b) the time and place of the hearing;
- (c) that the hearing may result in the student's expulsion;
- (d) that, upon request of the student and, if the student is a minor, the student's parent/guardian, the hearing shall be closed;
- (e) that the student and, if the student is a minor, the student's parent/guardian, may be represented at the hearing by counsel;
- (f) that the school board shall keep written minutes of the hearing;
- (g) that if the school board orders the expulsion of the student the school district clerk shall mail a copy of the order to the student and, if the student is a minor, to the student's parent/guardian;
- (h) that, if the student is expelled by the school board, the expelled student or, if the student is a minor, the student's parent/guardian may appeal the school board's decision to the Department of Public Instruction (DPI); (i) that if the school board's decision is appealed to the DPI, within 60 days after the date on which the DPI received the appeal, the DPI shall review the decision and shall, upon review, approve, reverse or modify the decision;
- (j) that the decision of the school board shall be enforced while the DPI reviews the school board's decision; (k) that an appeal from the decision of the DPI may be taken within 30 days to the circuit court for the county in which the school is located'; and
- (I) that the state statutes related to student expulsion are section 199.25 and 120.13(1).

The District shall not discriminate in disciplinary actions including expulsions on the basis of sex, race, religion, national origin, ancestry, color, creed, pregnancy, marital or parental status, sexual orientation or physical, mental, emotional or learning disability or handicap. Discrimination complaints shall be processed in accordance with established procedures.

#### PARENT/GUARDIAN, COMMUNITY INVOLVEMENT

#### SCHOOL-FAMILY ENGAGEMENT

Schools and families working in collaboration on behalf of students is vital to ensuring our students are getting the highest quality education. We will keep families informed via newsletters and email communications, and encourage families to reach out to our school when they have questions. Additionally, our schools will work to partner with families both in and out of school to engage them in volunteer opportunities, and also to share their ideas, thoughts, and concerns. This includes, but is not limited to, parent-teacher conferences, family focus groups, family engagement meetings, etc. Please do not hesitate to reach out with ideas on how we can meaningfully collaborate with our families.

# CONFIDENTIALITY AS IT RELATES TO VOLUNTEERS

We are fortunate to have many parents/guardians who volunteer their time in our schools. Volunteers may see or hear information about students that needs to remain confidential. Please consider the following guidelines when volunteering:

- All academic information is confidential. It is especially important not to compare student performance.
- Students may share information about families or neighbors. Please keep anything you hear confidential, unless it is potentially dangerous to the child. In that case, inform the teacher/administrator.
- If students exhibit behavior problems or reluctance to follow directions, please refer to the classroom teacher and/or administrator. Please do not share your impressions of the students involved with others in the community.
- If students share information that suggests they might be physically, sexually, or psychologically abused, the information should be shared immediately with the teacher, guidance counselor, and/or administrator. The information should be kept confidential and only shared with school authorities that need to be involved.

# **BOARD OF EDUCATION**

The Waunakee Community School District Board of Education has created policies that govern the management, operation, and roles and responsibilities of all stakeholders in the education of the students of this district.

For a complete and detailed list of policies mentioned in this handbook, please visit <a href="http://www.waunakee.k12.wi.us/boe\_policy\_4--.cfm">http://www.waunakee.k12.wi.us/boe\_policy\_4--.cfm</a>

# **Title IX Notice**

The Board of the Waunakee Community School District does not discriminate on the basis of sex in its education program or activity and is required by Title IX and its implementing regulations not to discriminate in such a manner. The requirement not to discriminate in its education program or activity extends to admission and employment. The District's Title IX Coordinator(s) is/are:

Director of Human Resources, Waunakee Community School District. 905 Bethel Circle, Waunakee, WI 53597

Brian Grabarski, 608.849.2000, ext. 8167 <a href="mailto:briangrabarski@waunakee.k12.wi.us">briangrabarski@waunakee.k12.wi.us</a>

Director of Special Education, Waunakee Community School District. 905 Bethel Circle, Waunakee, WI 53597

Tiffany Loken, 608.849.2000, ext. 8268 tiffanyloken@waunakee.k12.wi.us

Any inquiries about the application of Title IX and its implementing regulations to the District may be referred to the Title IX Coordinator(s), the Assistant Secretary for the U.S. Department of Education's Office for Civil Rights, or both.

The Board has adopted a grievance process and procedures that provide for the prompt and equitable resolution of student and employee complaints alleging any action that is prohibited by Title IX and/or its implementing regulations. The grievance process and procedures are included in Policy 413/513 Nondiscrimination on the Basis of Sex in Education Programs or Activities, which is available at: <a href="https://www.waunakee.k12.wi.us/board/policies">https://www.waunakee.k12.wi.us/board/policies</a>

The grievance process and procedures specifically address how to report or file a complaint of sex discrimination, how to report or file a formal complaint of Sexual Harassment, and how the District will respond.

# Access to Patient HealthCare Records (Section 146.83, Wisconsin Statutes)

Wisconsin Law requires a health care provider to provide each patient with a statement of access rights to patient healthcare records. The statement must be provided either upon admission to an in-patient health care facility or upon the first provision of services by the health care provider. The law provides that if the patient or other person submits a statement consenting to the disclosure of information from patient healthcare records, the person may:

- After providing reasonable notice, inspect the health care records of a health care provider relating to that patient at any time during regular business hours.
- After payment of reasonable costs, receive a copy of the patient's healthcare records.
- After payment of reasonable costs, receive a copy of the health care provider's X-ray reports or have the X-rays referred to another health care provider of the patient's choice.

The statement consenting to the disclosure of information from patient healthcare records must be written and include all of the following: the name of the patient whose record is being disclosed; the type of information to be disclosed; the types of healthcare providers making the disclosure; the purpose of the disclosure; the party to whom disclosure may be made; the signature of the patient or person authorized by the patient; and if signed by a person authorized by the patient, the relationship of that person to the patient or the authority of the person.

The health care provider must note the time and date of each request by a patient or person authorized by the patient to inspect the patient's healthcare records. Also the health care provider must note the name of the inspecting person, the time and the date of the inspection, and the records released for inspection.

A parent who has been denied periods of physical placement by a court in an action relating to annulment, divorce, or legal separation does not have the rights of a parent or guardian with respect to access of that child's patient health care records.

No person may do any of the following:

- Intentionally falsify a patient healthcare record.
- Conceal or withhold a patient healthcare record with intent to prevent its release to the patient, or his or her guardian, or to a person with the informed written consent of the patient, or obstruct an investigation or prosecution.
- Intentionally destroy or damage records in order to prevent or obstruct an investigation or prosecution.

# **HUMAN RESOURCES**

905 Bethel Circle ◆ Waunakee ◆ WI 53597 Phone (608) 849-2000 ◆ Fax (608) 849-2354

#### Dear Parent/Guardian:

The Elementary and Secondary Education Act (also known as E.S.E.A) provides you with the right to ask for and receive information on the qualifications of your child's teacher(s). Specifically, you have the right to request the following:

- ✓ Whether your child's teacher has met state qualification and licensing criteria for the grade levels and subject areas in which he or she teaches.
- ✓ Whether your child's teacher is teaching under emergency or other provisional status through which state qualification or licensing criteria have been waived.
- ✓ The baccalaureate degree major of your child's teacher and any other graduate certification or degree held by the teacher.
- ✓ Whether your child is provided services by instructional assistants and, if so, their qualifications.

You can check on the state certification of your child's teacher by accessing the Wisconsin Department of Public Instruction website at <a href="http://www.dpi.state.wi.us/dpi/dlsis/tel/lisearch.html">http://www.dpi.state.wi.us/dpi/dlsis/tel/lisearch.html</a> or you may request the information from the Waunakee Community School District's Human Resources Office. Please feel free to contact me at 849-2000.

Sincerely,

Brian Grabarski Director of Human Resources

The information in this handbook is not all-inclusive. Additional information is available in the Board of Education Policies on the website and in the District office. All material in this handbook is subject to change based on changes in Board of Education policy, and state and local laws.

This handbook and other relevant information can be accessed online at the Middle School website.

Please check the district and school website frequently for current information:

If you have questions that remain unanswered after reviewing this handbook, please contact the office at (608) 849-2060 for clarification or additional information.

#### OUR BEST WISHES FOR A SUCCESSFUL 2025-2026 SCHOOL YEAR!